Minutes of Meeting of Roseland Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP) Management Team

In Circuit House, Truro at 2 pm on 7th December 2015
Present: Jon Smith, John Adams and Sue Wagstaff (Management Team)

Rob Lacey (Principal Development Officer - Cornwall Council)

Purpose: The MT had asked for the meeting to discuss and clarify certain matters. JS had previously submitted a list of outstanding issues to RL and on the day circulated a further short list and all items were discussed:

Offsite Contributions (OSC) – JA referred to recent email correspondence from RL and Nick Marsden and explained that the MT and PAG needed to know when and how it applied. RL explained that normally the OSC is collected where there are 2 or more dwellings but on the Roseland it would apply to 1 dwelling. The normal OSC is £26,000 but as the Roseland is considered a ‘high viability area’ it starts at £57,000. The decision to collect OSC is made by Cornwall Council (CC) and normally the money is secured by legal agreement between the applicant and CC who then allocate to a scheme in that area but the money has to be spent within 5 years of collection or it must be returned. When a developer is involved and for a number of houses OSC is collected during the build, where direct with an applicant OSC would be collected ‘up front’. However, with the existence of the Roseland CLT covering the 5 parishes the possibility of the CLT applying for money from a ‘pot’ was discussed – if collected in 1 of the 5 parishes would it have to be spent in that parish? RL believes that potentially money could be made available by CC to the Roseland CLT if the CLT have a viable proposition. Different scenarios were then discussed and RL indicated the result:

1. Single new dwelling on bare plot within settlement boundary – policy HO4 indicates should be Affordable led – CC would start negotiations on OSC at £57,000 with minimum acceptable £26,000

2. If 2 new dwellings – again should be affordable led so if 1 is affordable – acceptable. If affordable not viable would collect 2 x OSC

3. Policy HO1 – Change of use of holiday lets – if new open market dwelling created – OSC would be collected dependent on location and whether any can be affordable

4. Policy HO2 – Conversion of hotels etc. – OSC would be collected for each new open market dwelling created again dependent on location and whether any affordable units

5. Policy HO3 – Reuse of redundant buildings – if no part used for affordable would collect OSC
6. Policy HO4 – New affordable housing – will depend on location and whether viable and then negotiate OSC

7. Policy HO8 – Replacement dwellings – will not collect OSC if no additional dwelling created on the site

8. Policy HO9 – Extensions and annexes – RL explained that if someone is living independently and lawfully no OSC can be collected
After this discussion RL added that the implications of the government’s reclassification of starter homes under the housing bill were still unclear although there had been a recent briefing paper.
Policy interpretation/literal meanings – JA explained that although he thought the policies were written in plain English some people are now trying to interpret them in a different way. RL added that CC always encourage policies being written in an unambiguous way but they are all open to different interpretations.

PAG letter ‘disclaimer’ – JA explained that the PAG had recently added a short ‘disclaimer’ to emphasise the fact that any assessment is based only on the submitted documentation. RL was asked to comment on this wording and also to expand it to emphasise that planning decisions are made by CC. RL produced a draft during the meeting which SW will email to RL for final approval.
PAG role, relevance, usefulness and process – JS reminded RL why the PAG had been established – Planning Aid had advised that the effectiveness of the Plan policies should be monitored against planning decisions over a 2-year period. Added to this the parish councils and Julian German had sought guidance on applying the Plan policies and Julian was keen to establish a consistent approach/response to applications across the 5 parishes. From there the work of the PAG has increased. JA suggested that the planning officers’ views should be sought regarding the role and usefulness of the PAG and it was agreed that RL would collect feedback prior to another meeting with the MT in early 2016. RL stated that with the Plan being new there will be a lot of questions at the start and he felt the PAG input was useful. He confirmed that he had emailed the various planning departments to remind them that queries from planning officers and applicants should be directed to the relevant parish council and not direct to the PAG. The extent of the PAGs role was discussed and it was agreed it should just comment on conformity with the Plan policies but JA explained that in the letters from the PAG areas of concern were highlighted where the input of the planning officers was required e.g. amount of glazing, and RL agreed with this approach.

Non material amendments – an application in Veryan parish had triggered this enquiry for an explanation of what it means and how are they handled – RL explained that they constitute minor amendments to an already approved application and that the planning officer has a detailed list of considerations to work through prior to reaching a decision and he agreed to forward a copy of the list to the MT.
Sustainable development within an AONB – the MT had sought clarification as different interpretations are being encountered. RL confirmed that he had already sent an email to the Householder team on this subject. JA requested a statement providing a clear explanation and RL agreed to prepare this.
Application of policies HO8 and HO9 - JA explained that planning applications had been encountered where it was unclear which policy should apply and so a paper had been prepared for comment from RL. Apparently RL has not yet received this so SW agreed to email RL a copy which he will then consider.

Link to RNDP website from CC planning website – RL confirmed in place.
Roseland Development Checklist – JA explained that this document required updating before circulation but this work was only relevant if the document can be added to the list of required information on the planning portal. RL acknowledged its relevance in advising applicants of the implications of the Plan policies but believes local information is distributed/collected post portal therefore reduces the relevance and negates the intention of forewarning applicants. RL to check and report back to the MT.
Storage of historic data – JA explained that when he removed some documents from the website relating to the creation of the RNDP to make room for the implementation projects he downloaded to memory sticks which are kept in 4 separate locations. However, the SG thought that as the Plan is now adopted CC should also hold a copy of the information. RL explained the problems with storage at CC but will make enquiries and report back to the MT.
Meeting with Mark Ball and the team – Having been given Mark Ball’s contact details by the Friends of Pendower the MT enquired whether a meeting would be useful. RL confirmed that this team is based in Circuit House and deal with larger developments such as those over 10 units and re-development of the Pendower Beach Hotel site. He agreed to speak with Mark and report back to the MT.
Meeting closed at 3.30pm



S Wagstaff
Action points:

SW –

1. Email to RL a typed draft of his disclaimer wording for attachment to PAG letters for his final approval

2. Email to RL a copy of Alison Golding’s paper on the application of policies HO8 and HO9 for his comments/feedback
RL –

1. Obtain feedback from planning officers regarding the role and usefulness of the PAG prior to next meeting with MT in early 2016

2. Provide MT with a copy of the list of considerations used by planning officers when deciding on non-material amendments applications

3. Prepare statement to clarify planning legislation regarding sustainable development within an AONB

4. Check whether it is possible to add the Roseland Development Checklist to relevant advisory documentation on the planning portal website

5. Check whether CC are able to accept and store a digital copy of documentation relating to the creation of the RNDP

6. Discuss with Mark Ball whether it would be useful to have a meeting with the MT
